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John Larkinson 

PR13 Programme Director 

Office of Rail Regulation 

One Kemble Street 

London 

WC2B 4AN 

 

18th February 2013 

 

Dear John, 

 

The South London Partnership represents the London Boroughs of Croydon, Kingston upon 

Thames, Merton, Richmond upon Thames and Sutton, and through the South London 

Transport Strategy Board, with TfL, also engages Bromley, Wandsworth, and South London 

Business in developing a transport vision for the sub-region. The Board is particularly active 

in working with the rail industry in securing the best outcomes for our residents and 

businesses in terms of rail services and infrastructure. 

 

We have recently reviewed the Secretary of State’s High Level Output Specification (HLOS) 

and Network Rail’s Strategic Business for England and Wales (SBP). We understand that the 

Strategic Business Plan is Network Rail’s submission to the Office of the Rail Regulator, which 

will inform your Draft Determination later this year as part of the Periodic Review 2013 for 

schemes to be delivered in Control Period 5 (2014 to 2019). 

 

In our role of representing South London we have sought to understand these plans and to 

confirm our support for them where possible. We have also sought to understand the gaps 

in the SBP and whether a case can be made for bringing forward investment which will have 

significant impact on meeting the travel needs of our communities and economy.  

 

We have seen much needed investment in South London’s rail infrastructure in recent years, 

with the sub region having to an extent been passed over in previous decades with relative 

underinvestment compared to other areas. With the Thameslink Programme, station 

capacity improvements, longer platforms and new rolling stock we will see considerable 

benefits for the South London rail user being delivered in the current Control Period. 

 

We fully recognise the long term value of the Thameslink Programme of improvements to 

South London residents, businesses and visitors but we had been concerned that the 

Wimbledon Loop Line link to the City, St Pancras and beyond might have been lost when 

Blackfriars station was reconfigured. The SBP Sussex Route Plan did not discuss these 

services and we were initially concerned that the opportunity to potentially reverse the 

decision had been lost.  
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We therefore welcomed the Rail Minister’s announcement on 21st January 2013 that the 

Department of Transport had agreed with Network Rail on the future operation of 

Wimbledon Loop Line trains north of Blackfriars beyond 2018. We hope that the 

infrastructure configuration to allow this service pattern to be delivered in the renewed 

franchise programme will now be a high priority for Network Rail and that the ORR ensures 

that it is delivered. 

 

In South London we have understood that there are long standing physical constraints on 

capacity at a number of key junctions and recognise the work of Network Rail and the train 

operating companies in delivering solutions wherever possible. Some issues such as Brighton 

Main Line under capacity have been recognised for some considerable time and we were 

pleased to see preparatory work identified for Control Period 6. 

 

In the Sussex Route Plan Network Rail notes that: 

 

 ά¢ƘŜ Ƴŀƛƴ ƛƴŦǊŀǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ŎƻƴǎǘǊŀƛƴǘ ǘƻ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ƎǊƻǿǘƘ ƛƴ {ǳǎǎŜȄ ƛǎ ŀ ŎƻƳōƛƴŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 

 the series of flat junctions along the Brighton Main Line (BML), the existence of a 

 single up and a single down fast line all the way between East Croydon and Battersea 

 Park and the number and current utilisation of fast line platforms at London Victoria. 

 Increases in peak train numbers cannot be accommodated on the Sussex network 

 between London Victoria and the coast without addressing all of these constraints 

 coherently. The Route will put forward plans to improve capacity at these key 

 ƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ƛƴ /ƻƴǘǊƻƭ tŜǊƛƻŘ с ό/tсύΦέ  

 

We fully support this work because of the benefits it potentially brings to South London rail 

users, as well as longer distance travellers from the Sussex coast. We will, of course, wish to 

work with Network Rail to ensure that the needs of South London rail users are not 

considered secondary to the long distance travel demand when delivering a long term 

solution to improving BML capacity. 

 

There has been a longstanding desire by the South London councils, communities and the 

rail industry to increase the capacity and frequency of Thameslink Wimbledon Loop Line 

services beyond the current four trains per hour. The South East and London Rail Utilisation 

Strategy (July 2011) identified this corridor as requiring additional capacity, which cannot be 

easily achieved by train lengthening. New modern higher capacity rolling stock will be 

introduced as part of the Thameslink infrastructure upgrade and through the new franchise, 

but frequency increases to achieve a ‘metro’ level of service – minimum of 4 trains per hour 

in each direction – have not been proposed. 

 

Historically the original Thameslink 2000 proposals suggested that higher frequencies could 

be achieved if a number of line constraints in south London could be resolved. Many of 

these infrastructure issues are being fixed through the current Thameslink Programme, but 

resolving a key constraint at Herne Hill station is not included in the SBP or the Sussex or  
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Kent Route Plans. In particular while all First Capital Connect services are diverted via Herne 

Hill for three years during the London Bridge low level closure, we believe the constraints 

and risk of disruption on this route at this particular location will be brought sharply into 

focus.  

 

There are flat junctions at both ends of Herne Hill station and a mix of trains serving the 

Chatham Main Line and Wimbledon Loop Line. This has always been a constraint on capacity 

here as the lines have to cross over and it’s not easy to put in flyovers, etc., particularly as 

the lines are on a viaduct to the south. Options for a flyover might be possible on the north 

side and the 2008 South London RUS recommended that land was safeguarded for grade-

separation. These plans appear to no longer be considered by Network rail, even in its 

aspirations for Control Period 6.  

 

Without significant capacity improvements and a new layout at Herne Hill station the 

opportunity to develop additional Wimbledon Loop Lines journeys could only be achieved by 

removing conflicting movements with a major recast of service patterns, with a reduction in 

Chatham line trains running into Victoria. This is unlikely to be acceptable unless better 

routes to Victoria, such as Catford and Loughborough Junction, could be offered for these 

services in the longer term. We urge the ORR to require Network Rail to develop plans for 

the medium to long term resolution of these significant constraints at Herne Hill. 

 

In the Wessex Route Plan we welcome the infrastructure work required to accommodate 10-

car operations from Reading to London Waterloo and possible 10-car operations on the 

Windsor to London Waterloo route. We note the reference to station improvements at 

Clapham Junction, and Surbiton to reduce overcrowding, which we agree are priorities and 

are fully supported by South London Partnership.  

 

We note that the Wimbledon Dispersal Bridge (linking Sussex Route platform 10 and 

Tramlink with Wessex suburban platforms) had been firmly identified as a key project in the 

South East & London Route Utilisation Strategy but in the SBP Wessex Route Plan it is 

described as “CP5 - Date to be determined”. We hope that this ambiguity does not result in 

slippage in a project which has significant impacts on the South West Main Line and 

Wimbledon Loop Lines, as well as the TfL plans for capacity improvements and extensions of 

Tramlink to Sutton.  

 

We are particularly concerned with apparent slowdown in efforts to increase capacity at 

Waterloo specifically through the utilisation of the former International platforms. While the 

Wessex Route Plan does not give detail of Network Rail’s plans to utilise the platforms from 

CP5 the Rail Ministers recent Parliamentary Answer (5th February, 2013) suggests it is more 

difficult than originally envisaged and therefore only platform 20 can be utilised by 2014. We 

would ask that this position be reconsidered, while recognising that there may be technical 

difficulties to be resolved, and that it is delivered as part of the proposed £300m upgrade of 

Waterloo capacity in CP5. 
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Finally we welcome the fact that each route plan also identifies possible projects for CP6, 

such as “working with Transport for London (TfL) on a longer term strategy for new cross-

London links” which supports the case we are making with the rail industry for additional 

Overground routes. 

 

Thank you for giving us the opportunity to provide you with our comments and I hope they 

are a helpful contribution towards your review of Network Rail’s Strategic Business Plan. If 

you have any queries we would be pleased to provide additional information and comment. 

 

Yours faithfully, 

 

 
Cllr Stephen Alambritis 

Chair, South London Partnership Leaders’ Group 


